BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 12th December 2013

Present:
Councillors Ellie Manns and Philip Hollobone
Tenant Representatives:
Colin Medlycott (Avondale) - Chair
Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)
Lynne Lund (Highfield Road)


Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Susan Milne (Naseby Road)


Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)

Sandra Nash (Counties)

Trevor Nash (Counties)


Gloria Tubb (Grange)


Josephine Copson (Alfred Street)


Jim French (Desborough)
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle (Housing)
Linda Nash (Housing)

Sara Mitchell (Housing)
David Pope (Committee Administrator)
13.TF.56
QUORUM


At the point the meeting commenced, the forum was inquorate and did not become so during the duration of the meeting.
13.TF.57
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Steve Bellamy and Jenny Henson, Brent Woodford, Mark Ingram and Leonore Springthorpe.
13.TF.58 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.59
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th November 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.60
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.48 Tenants’ Forum Constitution
The forum were advised that this matter would be returning to the forum in January 2014.
13.TF.61
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
None
13.TF.62
OUT OF HOURS SERVICE – INTRODUCTION

The meeting welcomed Rachel McAndrews and Donna Heath from Redditch Borough Council (RBC) to the meeting. 

The forum noted that following a procurement exercise involving tenants’ representatives on the interview panel, RBC had been awarded the contract to provide the Out of Hours service for KBC. This service would be of particular benefit to those residing in sheltered accommodation.
 The new service was anticipated to commence in late January 2014, and work was ongoing to ensure that RBC had all the relevant information required to offer the highest standard of service to customers in the borough.

The forum appreciated that RBC’s team would understand the needs and requirements of KBC tenants, and had a solid track record in performing similar services for both themselves and a neighbouring authority. 
13.TF.63
REVIEW OF THE YEAR – 2013

John Conway gave a presentation to the forum outlining the work undertaken, and achievements made by the housing team during 2013.

Members of the forum noted that one of the biggest issues faced by the team had been the impact of Welfare Reform. Approximately one in ten KBC tenants had been affected by the Bedroom Size Criteria and figures were supplied detailing the number of tenants in arrears as a result of the changes. A list of methods employed to counteract the impacts of the reform were outlined to the forum.

The Housing Options team was also noted as having had a very busy year with the introduction of the new Keyways Housing Allocation Scheme. The team were now receiving up to 1000 contacts a month from members of the public regarding housing. A review of the Keyways Housing Register had taken place and a new Single Point of Contact (SPOC) system had been introduced to effectively assist people in housing need.

Tenancy management had seen the introduction of fixed term flexible tenancies and an updated tenant’s handbook. A new system for managing leasehold services had also been introduced. A 59% increase in households moving through HomeMove was noted and 25 tenants had moved through mutual exchange to date.

New target times had been introduced for responsive repairs, and six major capital projects had been completed on time and under budget. Funding had also been received from the ECO programme to install external insulation on rural council housing stock.

Housing Associations had constructed 165 new properties in the borough in 2012/13, compared to just 87 the previous year. The Empty Homes Allocation of £206k had been utilised to enable the purchase and repair of eight empty homes, and the lease and repair of a further six properties. The Warden’s House at The Lawns had been converted into two 1-bedroom flats, providing the first new council properties in a generation. 

A tenant passport scheme had been introduced, with a pilot of four individuals continuing into 2014. A wider range of silver service support packages had been introduced, creating a better service at a reduced cost. Enhanced HomeMove had been launched for council tenants requiring a disabled adaption who move into a more suitable property.


Looking forward to 2014, challenges faced by the Housing Team included:-

· Responding to the changing housing market; especially with regard to increases in private lets

· Ensuring council housing compared favourably with the private rental market

· Starting “Homes for the Future” programme in Desborough, with two pilot plots on Addison Road

· Engaging with hard to reach tenants

· Keeping costs down whilst continuing to maintain quality

The forum discussed the tenant’s passport scheme and also noted that work was ongoing to spread the message regarding recovery of repair costs caused by tenants damaging KBC properties.

(Councillor Philip Hollobone arrived at 19:09)
13.TF.64
CASE STUDY TO SHOW THE IMPACT OF WELFARE REFORM

A discussion was held between members of the forum in relation to the impact of Welfare Reform in Kettering Borough. 

A number of case studies were supplied to forum members who were asked to consider what action they thought should have been taken by the Housing Team, and what actions were taken in reality.

The forum provided feedback following the discussion and noted that the case studies had illustrated in detail the importance of tenants engaging with KBC, especially with regards to rent arrears. The forum further noted that the response from tenants to changes to affordability and allocation criterias had been favourable overall.
13.TF.65
CONNECT

Martyn Lund reported that the new edition of Connect would be published the following week. The main feature would be a report and photographs from the gardening competition that had taken place the previous week. A number of changes to the format of Connect had been made and feedback was welcomed. 
13.TF.66
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel was still examining void properties and performance indicators. A meeting had been held with Brendan Coleman on the subject of housing repairs. A review into introductory tenancies was progressing well and a number of interviews had been conducted with both housing staff and KBC tenants. 
13.TF.67
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Colin Medlycott reminded the forum that he would be vacating his position of vice chair of the forum in May 2014. He offered any interested parties the opportunity to discuss the role with himself. 

Personal thanks were offered by the forum to all the housing officers for their hard work in what had been a testing year.


Finally, the Chair wished all those present a very happy Christmas. 

13.TF.68
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Louisa Woodward.
13.TF.69
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting would take place on Thursday 9th January 2014 at the Council Offices.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 8.02pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
12.12.13

